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When students leave primary school and begin the next stage of 
their educational career they are confronted with an environment 
which is different in a number of ways from the primary school in 
which they have spent the first seven years of school  Where 
transition programs have been implemented decisions about the 
content and format of these programs are made by teachers and 
school administrators.  As the students are the key players in 
this major event it seems valid to ask them what they think of 
what happens to them, to find out what they expect to experience, 
how they deal with it and whether their expectations were 
accurate.
At primary school, students frequently receive a distorted view 
of what is involved at secondary school.  The most common sources 
of information for Year 7 students are their Year 7 teachers, 
parents and older siblings.  Despite the best intentions parents  
and primary teachers are generally unfamiliar with the secondary 
school environment and curriculum, and the vision that exists in 
the mind of the primary teacher or parent may be inaccurate.  
Attempts to prepare students for the secondary school of the 
primary teacher may in fact prepare students for an environment 
which does not exist.  While older siblings may be better placed 
for describing the world of the secondary school their intentions 
are not necessarily to prepare the students for the institutional 
and academic demands which exist.
Previous research on transition has focussed on either the effect 
of social origins or psychological makeup of children as they 
dealt with the transition or on curriculum or contextual factors 
that affected their transition (Garton, 1986, Mitman & Packer, 
1982, Rienstra, 1987).  Australian research of the 1980s placed 
greatest emphasis on the role of contextual factors such as size 
of school, number of teachers, student background.  This paper 
presents part of a study which seeks to take into account the 
views of teachers and students and the classroom and learning 
environments with particular emphasis on the way in which 
students make sense of their experiences during this time and the 
effect of this on their academic performance.  This paper will 
focus on a description of student perceptions of the transition 
from Year 7 to Year 8.
At the point of transfer between primary and secondary school 
most children expect and encounter some problems of adjustment 
but most primary school children look forward to going to high 
school, adjust quickly and express a preference for secondary 
school over primary school.  Research has also shown that despite 
these positive sentiments students become less enamoured of 



secondary school as the school year progresses (Cotterell, 1981).  
Power and Cotterell (1981) identified that the most frequent and 
persistent stresses for students arise out of difficulties 
adjusting to the academic environment of the secondary school.
Literature on social cognition suggests that children are active 
interpreters of classroom reality and they draw inferences about 
the causes and effects of behaviour (Weinstein, 1983).  Such 
inferences are not always rational, students and adults may not 
necessarily hold synonymous views of the world of the classroom.  
However the perception or belief that students have of what is 
happening will affect their behaviour and academic performance.  
The investigation of children's understandings of classroom 
phenomena can be informative about the role of the classroom or 
school context in influencing children's thinking about 
schooling.  Our current knowledge of this area is incomplete and 
will benefit from increased understanding.  In the last decade 

there has been increased interest in the student's view of 
classroom life and student thoughts about classroom phenomena.  
In order to participate successfully in classroom life students 
require knowledge about  the teacher and teacher behaviour, peers 
and peer behaviour, the self in school, causes of behaviour in 
school and the classroom and school environments.  
As mentioned previously, the study reported here is part of a 
larger study which investigates students' perceptions of the 
transition from primary to high school focussing on their 
achievement related beliefs, emotional experiences, task related 
behaviour and their view of the changes which occur between 
primary and secondary school.  The way in which students 
interpret the actions of teachers and the learning tasks will 
affect the way in which they approach those tasks and view 
themselves as learners.  These factors will also affect the 
picture that they build up of the world around themselves.  This 
idea is supported by Weiner's theory of attributional behaviour 
(1979) which suggests that students' causal explanations for 
success and failure and their academic achievement will also 
affect their achievement behaviour and learning.
This part of the study describes the beliefs and expectations 
held by Year 7 students about secondary school, and their 
experiences and developing understandings of the role of a 
student in the secondary school.  Year 7 students from four 
metropolitan primary schools were surveyed to determine their 
expectations about the transition to secondary school.  Twenty 
four students in Year 7 were interviewed about their own 
perceptions about what secondary school would be like and how 
they thought they would cope with the new situation.  Potential 
concerns and positives were identified.  The same students were 
also interviewed during the first semester of the year when they 
were in secondary school to ascertain their perceptions of their 



experiences and the secondary situation.  
Method
Questionnaires were administered to Year 7 students (N=187) 
attending four primary schools in the Perth metropolitan area.  
All of these schools fed to a medium size  government senior high 
school (1000 students).  Twenty four students were selected for 
further interviews and observation.  These students were selected 
using a combination of performance testing and teacher feedback.  
This group included girls and boys.  All of these students 
intended to, and did enter the local government high school.
Initial data were gathered during the final semester of the 
primary school program.  Target students were interviewed on 
three occasions spaced over the last semester of Year 7 and 
questionnaires were administered in the final four weeks of the 
school year.  Further data were collected over the first semester 
of secondary school, again three regularly spaced interviews were 
conducted with target students and all Year 8 students were 
surveyed after their first term (10 weeks) of secondary school 
experience.
Results and Discussion
The initial questionnaire data sought to describe students' 
expectations about their forthcoming secondary school experience.  
Information was collected regarding their expectations about 
academic aspects of high school, the teachers, other students and 
their own role.
Attitude to high school:  Regardless of whether they liked or 
disliked primary school. students were optimistic about entering 
secondary school.
Sources of information:  The primary sources of information about 
what to expect at secondary school were students' own teacher 
(90%) and parents (81%).  Sources closer to the situation such as 
siblings, older friends or students at the high school were less 
commonly cited.
Academic:  Many of the students' expectations related to academic 

and work issues.  Questionnaire responses indicated that students 
expected to have to work harder (99%) and that the work load 
would be heavier (72%).  Students believed that the academic work 
would be more interesting (82%), more useful (95%), and more 
relevant (90%) than at primary school.   99% of students expected 
to receive more homework at secondary school  than they had at 
primary school.  Students were looking forward to studying new 
subjects (85%) and this was also identified as an aspect of 
secondary school that students believed would be "good".
Students had very little accurate knowledge about the nature of 
the subjects that they would be studying at secondary school.  
They were unable to name specific subjects that they would be 
studying, but expected to study maths, English, science and 
social studies because "isn't that what everyone does?".  While 



they were aware of that a range of specialist subjects was 
offered, they were not sure about which subjects were involved, 
which subjects they would be studying or how subjects were 
organised.
Generally students did not expect to have problems dealing with a 
large number of teachers (55%) but they expected secondary 
teachers to behave differently to primary teachers (91%), 
particularly to be stricter (62%). "Having new teachers" was 
frequently identified as an aspect of secondary school that 
students were looking forward to.
School context:  A commonly held concern related to expecting to 
get lost in the new school grounds (72%) and having problems 
following a timetable (67%).  Students expected to experience 
greater discipline (58%) and more rules (71%) at secondary 
school.  The resources of the secondary school (such as the 
swimming pool, industrial arts area and theatre) were viewed 
positively by the students (90%).
Personal: Students saw the personal and social aspects of 
entering high school in a positive manner.  Most of the students 
(92%) expected that they would make new friends at high school 
and this was the most frequently cited positive aspect of high 
school in open ended responses.  While about half of the students 
responded that they thought that bullying (51%) and teasing (50%) 
might occur, they also expected that other students would help 
them.  Over half of the students (57%) believed that they would 
take only one or two weeks to adjust to the new school.
Other:  Students identified a number of housekeeping type details 
that they would have liked information about before beginning 
secondary school.  These included information about the range of 
subjects available, where to go and what to do on the first day 
of high school and information about teachers (names, subjects 
taught).
Prior to entering secondary school students held a generally 
positive view of what they were about to experience.  Most of 
their expectations focused on the academic related aspects of 
school suggesting that their expectations reflect the emphasis of 
information presented to them by teachers and parents.  On the 
basis of information from two sources with little recent first 
hand experience of the situation, it is likely that the students 
have built up a picture of secondary school that reflects the 
interests of teachers and parents.  
The belief held by students that it would take only a week or two 
to adjust to secondary school, and their request for more 
information about the organisational aspects of the school 
suggest that their major concerns lie with dealing with the 
system and negotiating their way around the school.  This is the 
type of information that could be best provided by the staff and 
students of the secondary school, those closest to the source and 
perhaps highlights the gap between the current providers of 
information and their knowledge of the particular context. 



Follow up questionnaires gathered information about the reality 
of the secondary school experience and how students' actual 

experiences matched their expectations.
Interviews
The initial interviews with students focused on their perceptions 
of primary school, and their expectations for their secondary 
school experience.   Students were unanimous in their optimism 
about entering secondary school.  Some of them saw it as a new 
start, a chance to work harder and "lift their grades".  Students 
believed that the work that they would be doing in high school 
would be substantially harder and the workload heavier, 
especially the homework demands.  Students had little idea of the 
way in which the classroom environment would operate, how the 
teacher would behave or learning take place.  While they 
expressed some concern about being able to deal with the work 
which they believed would be harder, all of the students believed 
that if they worked hard they would be able to achieve successful 
grades.  
There was a commonly expressed sentiment about the importance of 
doing well in school, this message had come from parents in 
particular and was related to the need to get a job.  The spectre 
of unemployment was frequently referred to and school performance 
was seen to be the key to ensuring future employment.
Most of their information about what it would be like in 
secondary school came from their Year 7 teachers in the form of 
warnings about next year or exhortations to pay attention because 
it would be necessary to know material or skills for next year.  
Those students with older siblings or friends already at the high 
school did not talk to them about school or ask questions about 
what to expect.  Those students with relatives at secondary 
school reported covert observation of their behaviour noting 
details about the amount of homework, level of difficulty of 
texts and so on.  
Students acknowledged that their position as Year 7s made them 
"top dogs" in the school, gave them access to positions of 
responsibility such as school council membership and in some 
cases gave them privileges denied to younger students. However 
while they acknowledged this, and accepted that this position 
would be reversed next year, few of them were really concerned 
about this.  A number of students expressed relief at no longer 
having to be the responsible ones who set the standard and others 
noted that they were still treated as "babies" by teachers at 
primary school despite the rhetoric of responsibility.  All of 
them saw secondary school as a place where they would be treated 
in a more mature way.  
The social aspects of secondary school featured strongly in 
students' comments with reference to a larger pool of potential 
friends.  High school was viewed as a place where making friends 



was important and the prospect of making new and more friends was 
anticipated.  Students believed that they would keep their 
existing friendships particularly those which were long standing 
and would make new friends among other Year 8s and older 
students.  The fear of bullying which is frequently cited in the 
literature was not seen as being of particular concern to these 
students who explained that while it may happen to some students 
it was most likely to occur among particular groups of students 
to which they did not believe that they belonged.  
They believed that their experiences at primary school had 
prepared them adequately for dealing with a number of different 
teachers at secondary school.  It is common for Year 7 classes to 
be taken by a number of specialist teachers and relief teachers 
so these students were taught regularly by five or six different 
teachers.  Many students also expressed a preference for being 
taught by more than one teacher supporting this with explanations 
of personality rather than teacher expertise. 
The strongest flavour emerging from the interviews with students 
was one of optimism and the opportunity for a new start.  
Students were looking forward to all aspects of secondary school.  

However they acknowledged some sorrow at leaving behind old 
friends and the strength of seven years experience in a school.  
This was overcome by anticipation at the thought of the improved 
facilities and resources, opportunities to make new friendships, 
study new subjects and be treated in a more adult fashion.
Students were interviewed at the end of their first week in high 
school.  Their immediate responses to the new situation focused 
on dealing with the everyday routines such as finding their way 
around much larger school grounds, remembering locker 
combinations and locations, reading a timetable and 
reestablishing old friendships.  They reported that everyone, 
including older students had been helpful and understanding, 
showing them the way and providing assistance.  
At this stage they had received little formal teaching and were 
receiving administrative information about assessment and 
expectations.  Already many of them had adopted the external 
characteristics of the student role, wearing acceptable clothing, 
carrying the right sort of bag and so on.  When questioned about 
how they knew how to behave in such situations as greeting the 
teacher at the beginning of class, lining up outside the room , 
most of the students reported that hey had observed others around 
the school or hesitated until they could observe what others in 
the class, or around them were doing.  These sorts of behavioural 
rules about the role of a high school student had not been made 
explicit to them but had been adopted by observation of models 
around them.  
Students had received little homework and had little indication 
of what to expect regarding the level of difficulty and amount of 



work involved in their subjects.  In most cases students reported 
that teachers had made clear their management expectations 
regarding submission of work, and assignment and homework 
demands.
Subsequent interviews explored the academic aspect further.  As 
the year progressed students expressed surprise at the level of 
homework that they were receiving.  Despite their expectations 
that they would have more homework than at primary school 
students were discovering that the homework demands being placed 
on them were light.  Initially some of them  suggested that this 
may have been because the teachers were letting them settle in 
but as the year progressed and the situation remained the same 
they accepted the fact that little homework was set and that 
often homework consisted of completing unfinished class work.  
Therefore a student who worked in class could avoid much 
homework.  

Another feature that caused students much initial surprise was 
the level of difficulty of work that they were doing.  Students 
described the work that were doing as being the same as, or 
easier than Year 7 work, many of them described it as work they 
had done before.  Again they attempted to explain the situation 
in terms of teachers letting them settle in or giving the teacher 
the opportunity to find out what they could do.  However as the 
year progressed students expressed some disappointment and 
boredom at doing the same level of work. A couple of students 
were pleased as this gave them the opportunity to improve their 
skills and understanding and they believed that the extra 
exposure to the work was beneficial.  
When asked about the messages that they were receiving about 
working at high school a number of students expressed 
disappointment and said that if they were only being asked to 
produce last year's work there was no point in trying.  There was 
also a belief developing that the important thing about doing 
work at high school was to get it finished and handed in .  
Submitting work on time was seen as more important than doing the 
best possible job and students admitted that they had submitted 
work this year that they would not have handed in at primary 

school.  The penalties imposed for late submission were seen to 
outweigh the benefits derived from working longer to produce good 
quality work.  
While the assessment system had been explained to students they 
had little understanding of how it operated but were aware of its 
importance.  Students had clear knowledge of the hierarchy of 
grades and were equating them to grades awarded in primary school 
but there was little understanding of what was involved in 
achieving each grade.  Students did not know what marks and 
grades were awarded for and despite expressing desire to improve 



grades did not know what they would have to do either generally 
or specifically to achieve higher grades.  
Most of the students interviewed were satisfied with the marks 
and grades that they received, believing them to be fair and to 
reflect the effort that they had put into the work.  By half way 
through the first semester several instances had emerged of 
students who had decided not to work.  One of these was a girl 
who belonged to a peer group in which academic performance was 
devalued, another was a girl who had previously set high 
standards for herself and achieved these.  She had stopped 
working in response to the level of work presented "if they are 
only going to ask me to do last year's work why should I try?".
Conclusions
The students were actively trying to piece together the messages 
that they were receiving from teachers, peers, school 
administrators  and parents.  In addition to this they were 
attempting to relate their experiences to their expectations and 
often discovering contradictions and mismatches.  While their 
expectations had focused positively on the academic aspects of 
secondary school these were not matched by their experiences.  
Rather than being challenged by their learning tasks they were 
confronted with work of the same level they had previously done.  
Their experiences with new subjects had been generally positive 
but there was a sense of being cheated by the secondary school 
which had failed to live up to expectations.  In addition to this 
was a more serious outcome, a number of students had responded to 
this by adopting a changed and diminished attitude to schoolwork.  
This was magnified by an internalisation of the message about 
handing work in on time taking precedence over quality and 
effort.
The experiences of these students reflect similar themes to those 
identified in previous studies (Cotterell, 1979, Cotterell, 1981, 
Power & Cotterell 1981).  It seems that the process of transition 
from primary to high school is simple and untraumatic for those 
involved.  Students believed that they had made the change 
effectively and within a short time frame "Really, all schools 
are the same".  Their major concerns had been with the 
organisational aspects of the change, dealing with a new physical 
location and teachers.  Students had approached the move to high 
school optimistically and their expectations targeted the 
academic aspects of the new school situation.  It is in this area 
that the greatest disappointment results, students did not 
receive more challenging or difficult work, the work and homework 
loads were no heavier than primary school and some of the 
messages about performance served to demotivate students.
The social side of schooling continued to be viewed positively by 
students who took the opportunity to make new friendships and 
continue old ones.  Bullying was not the problem that some 
expected and there was a general feeling that other students were 
helpful and supportive.



It would seem from this that the aspects of secondary school 
where the reality is inferior to the expectation are those which 
are most under the control of the teachers involved.  These are 
the areas of concern.  If students respond to the new situation 
by withdrawing or diminishing their efforts and seeing school in 
a less positive light, then the effect on their future academic 

performance and opportunity will be detrimental.  There is also a 
lack of knowledge on the part of those students who do wish to do 
well about exactly what they have to do in order to gain or 
improve their grades.  
Those areas where the reality was equal to or better than the 
expectations are those where there is less teacher involvement, 
the students being the major players.  It seems that the 
organisational aspects of the transition are effectively dealt 
with by the schools involved but the larger issues of academic 
performance and teacher expectations require some attention.
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